
MEMORANDUM 

 
 

 

 

 

    
 

 

A. CALENDAR 

B. AGENDA – Electric Committee; Monday, December 10
th

 at 6:30 pm 

1. Approval of Minutes – the October 8
th

 meeting minutes are attached. 

2.  Review/Approval of the Electric Billing Determinants for December – the billing determinants 

 reports for December 2012 and Rate Comparisons to Prior Periods are attached. 

3.  Electric Department Report 

C. AGENDA – Board of Public Affairs; Monday, December 10
th

 at 6:30 pm 

D. AGENDA – Preservation Commission; Tuesday, December 11
th

 at 3:30 pm 

E. AGENDA – Records Commission; Tuesday, December 11
th

 at 4:00 pm 

F. AGENDA – Board of Zoning Appeals; Tuesday, December 11
th

 at 4:30 pm 

G. MEETINGS CANCELED 

1. Water & Sewer Committee 

2. Municipal Properties/ED Committee 

3. Planning Commission 

H. INFORMATIONAL ITEMS 

1. Letters Greg Heath sent out this week on Registration of Amusement Devices  

2. AMP Update/November 30, 2012 

3. OML Legislative Bulletin/November 30, 2012 

 

 

rd 

Records Retention 

CM-11 - 2 Years 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

TO:            Mayor & Members of Council 

FROM:  Jon Bisher/rd 

SUBJECT:        General Information 

DATE:        December 7, 2012 
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City of Napoleon, Ohio 
 

ELECTRIC COMMITTEE 
 

LOCATION:  City Hall Offices, 255 West Riverview Avenue, Napoleon, Ohio  
 

 

Meeting Agenda 
 

Monday, December 10, 2012 at 6:30 PM 
 

I. Approval of Minutes (In the Absence   of  any Objections or Corrections, the  
              Minutes Shall Stand Approved) 

 

II.       Review/Approval of the Electric Billing Determinants for December:             
               Generation Charge: Residential @ $.08693; Commercial @ $.10572;       
           Large Power @ $.06020; Industrial @ $.06020; Demand Charge     Large  
           Power @ $12.89; Industrial @ $12.77; JV Purchased Cost: JV2 @       
           $.02110; JV5 @ $.02110 
 
III.     Electric Department Report 
 
IV.      Any Other Matters Currently Assigned to the Committee 
                                                                                                                                                                      
 
    ______________________________________________ 
    Gregory J. Heath, Finance Director/Clerk of Council 
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City of Napoleon, Ohio 

ELECTRIC COMMITTEE 

Meeting Minutes 
Monday, October 8, 2012 at 6:30 PM 

 
                 PRESENT  

Electric Committee 

BOPA 

Travis Sheaffer – Chair, Patrick McColley, Jason Maassel 

Keith Engler – Chair, Tom Druhot, Mike DeWit  

City Staff 

               

 

 

Recorder 

Others 

Dennis Clapp, Electric Superintendent 

Trevor Hayberger, Law Director 

Gregory J. Heath, Finance Director/Clerk of Council 

Chad Lulfs, Acting City Manager 

Barbara Nelson 

News Media, John Helberg 

                  ABSENT 

Electric Committee 

City Staff 

 

None 

Dr. Jon A. Bisher 

 

Call To Order Chairperson Sheaffer called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM. 

 

Approval Of Minutes 

 

The September 10, 2012, meeting minutes stand approved as presented 

with no objections or corrections. 

 

Review Of Billing Determinants  

 

The electric billing determinants for October were presented for review.  

 

Motion To Accept BOPA 

Recommendation For Approval 

Of Electric Billing Determinants  

 

 

 

 

 

    Passed 

    Yea-3 

    Nay-0 

Motion:  McColley                        Second:  Maassel 

To accept the BOPA recommendation for approval of electric billing 

determinants for October 2012 as follows:  

Generation Charge: Residential @ $.06636; Commercial @ $.07737; 

Large Power @ $.04903; Industrial @ $.04903; Demand Charge Large 

Power @ $8.53; Industrial @ $8.79; JV Purchased Cost: JV2 @ $.02144; 

JV5 @ $.02144 

 

Roll call vote on above motion: 

Yea- Maassel, Sheaffer, McColley 

Nay- 

 

Electric Department Report Clapp gave the September 2012 Electric Department Report (attached). 

 

Motion To Adjourn 

 

 

    Passed 

    Yea-3 

    Nay-0 

Motion: McColley                           Second: Maassel 

To adjourn the meeting at 6:39 PM 

 

Roll call vote on above motion: 

Yea- Maassel, Sheaffer, McColley 

Nay 

 

 

 

________________________ 

Date 

 

 

_______________________________________________________ 

Travis Sheaffer, Chair 

 















































 

 

City of Napoleon, Ohio 
 

BOARD OF PUBLIC AFFAIRS (BOPA) 
 

LOCATION:  City Hall Offices, 255 West Riverview Avenue, Napoleon, Ohio  
 

 

Meeting Agenda 
 

Monday, December 10, 2012 at 6:30 PM 
 

I. Approval of Minutes (In the Absence   of  any Objections or Corrections, the  
              Minutes Shall Stand Approved) 

 

II.       Review/Approval of the Electric Billing Determinants for December:             
               Generation Charge: Residential @ $.08693; Commercial @ $.10572;       
           Large Power @ $.06020; Industrial @ $.06020; Demand Charge     Large  
           Power @ $12.89; Industrial @ $12.77; JV Purchased Cost: JV2 @       
           $.02110; JV5 @ $.02110 
 
III.     Electric Department Report 
 
IV.      Any Other Items to Come Before the Board 
                                                                                                                                                                      
 
    ______________________________________________ 
    Gregory J. Heath, Finance Director/Clerk of Council 
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City of Napoleon, Ohio 

BOARD OF PUBLIC AFFAIRS 

Meeting Minutes 
Monday, November 12, 2012 at 6:30 PM 

 
                 PRESENT  

Members Keith Engler – Chair, Tom Druhot, Mike DeWit 

City Staff 

               

 

 

 

 

 

 

Recorder 

Others 

Ronald A. Behm, Mayor 

Dr. Jon A. Bisher, City Manager 

Dennis Clapp, Electric Superintendent 

Roxanne Dietrich, Executive Assistant 

Trevor Hayberger, Law Director 

Gregory Heath, Finance Director/Clerk of Council 

Scott Hoover, Water Treatment Plant Superintendent 

Robert Weitzel, Police Chief 

Barbara Nelson 

News Media, Jeff Leonard, Jeff Lankenau, Jim Hershberger, John Helberg, Patrick 

McColley, Jason Maassel 

                  ABSENT 

BOPA 

 

 

None 

 

Call To Order Chairperson Engler called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM. 

 

Approval Of Minutes 

 

The October 8, 2012, meeting minutes stand approved as presented with no 

objections or corrections. 

 

Review Of Billing 

Determinants  

 

The electric billing determinants for November were presented for review.  

 

Motion To Recommend 

Approval Of Electric 

Billing Determinants  

 

 

 

 

 

    Passed 

    Yea-3 

    Nay-0 

Motion: DeWit                     Second:  Druhot 

To recommend approval of electric billing determinants for November 2012 as 

follows:  

Generation Charge: Residential @ $.06951; Commercial @ $.07792; Large Power 

@ $.05407; Industrial @ $.05407; Demand Charge Large  

Power @ $7.27; Industrial @ $7.40; JV Purchased Cost: JV2 @ $.02109; JV5 @ 

$.02109 

 

Roll call vote on above motion: 

Yea- Engler, Druhot, DeWit 

Nay- 

 

Electric Department 

Report 

Clapp gave the Electric Department Report (attached). We finished up the lighting 

downtown. We did not do from Riverview south because we are waiting for 

direction from Council. This doubled the light output because the old fixtures were 

yellowed. Bisher said he thought he might get complaints about the brightness, but 

didn’t.  

 

A City crew went to Cleveland to help First Energy with Hurricane Sandy outages. 

There were 100,000 outages when they first went there, but they were down to 

1,000 by their last day there. Bisher said the crew did not have to go out east after 

all since there was plenty of help there. 
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BOPA Motion To 

Adjourn 

 

    Passed 

    Yea-3 

    Nay-0 

 

Motion: DeWit                    Second: Druhot 

To adjourn the meeting at 6:42 PM 

 

Roll call vote on above motion: 

Yea- Engler, Druhot, DeWit 

Nay- 

Approved: 

December 10, 2012 

 

 

_______________________________________________________ 

Keith Engler, Chair 

 



City of Napoleon, Ohio 
 

PRESERVATION COMMISSION 
 

LOCATION:  City Hall Offices, 255 West Riverview Avenue, Napoleon, Ohio  
 

Meeting Agenda 
 

Tuesday, December 11, 2012 at 3:30 PM 
 

I.     Call to Order 
 

II.      Approval of Minutes (In the absence of any corrections     or  objections, the minutes shall  

             stand approved.) 
 

III.   New Business 

A.  NPC 12-10                 539 N. Perry St.           The Napoleon Eagles 

An application for a Certificate of Appropriateness has been  

requested by The Napoleon Eagle’s for the construction of a  

shelter/deck on the side of their building within the City’s  

Preservation District located at 539 North Perry St. 

 

IV.     Any Other Items to Come before the Commission 
 

V.       Adjournment 

 

 
 ______________________________________________ 

            Gregory J. Heath, Finance Director/Clerk of Council 
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City of Napoleon, Ohio 

PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

Meeting Minutes 
Tuesday, October 9, 2012 at 3:30 PM 

NPC 12-07   120 W. Washington St.    Diamond & Gold Outlet 
 

               PRESENT  

Commission Kelly Wallace - Chair, Ed Peper, Marv Barlow, Glenn Miller (arrived at 3:50 PM), 

Joel Miller 

City Staff Tom Zimmerman, Building Inspector 

Acting Recorder Barbara Nelson 

Others John & Grace Ann Reese, Greg Beck, Robin Weirauch 

               ABSENT 

Commission 

 

Call To Order 

 

Approval Of Minutes 

 

    Motion To Approve 

     

    

    Passed 

 

 

None 

 

Chairperson Wallace called the meeting to order at 3:34 PM. 

 

Wallace asked if there were objections to the minutes from June 27, 2012.  

 

Motion: J. Miller                  Second: Barlow 

To approve the minutes from June 27, 2012 

 

Motion approved by unanimous voice vote. 

 

NPC 12-07  

120 W. Washington St. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Evidence Submitted 

 

Motion To Declare 120 

W. Washington St. A 

Historical Resource 

 

Passed 

 

Swearing In 

 

Discussion 

 

 

BACKGROUND 

An application for a Certificate of Appropriateness has been requested by Graben, 

LLC, owner of Diamond & Gold Outlet building to review the proposed exterior 

changes to this building at 120 W. Washington St. located within the City’s 

Preservation District. 

 

RESEARCH AND FINDINGS 
The property owner of 120 W. Washington has been ordered through the City’s 

Property Maintenance Code to repair the front wall of the building. A structural 

engineer has determined the best and only way to repair the wall is to remove all the 

bricks on the front wall from the top down to the beams that are failing above the 

display windows on the first floor. A rebuild plan has been submitted by the owner 

to this commission for their approval and a request for a Certificate of 

Appropriateness. 

 

Chairperson Wallace submitted pictures of 120 W. Washington St. as evidence.  

 
Motion: Peper                      Second: Barlow   

That 120 W. Washington is a historic resource 

 

 

Approved by unanimous voice vote. 

 

Wallace swore in Greg Beck, who was hired by the owners of the building, John & 

Grace Ann Reese, to complete renovations. Beck said he will implement what the 

structural engineer recommended. There are two layers of brick sitting on I-beams 

that are failing. All of the brick will be removed from the top down to the failing 

beams above the display windows on the first floor. He will build a 2X6 wood wall 
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Motion To Approve A 

Cert. Of Appropriate-

ness For NPC 12-07 

with brick veneer. By using brick on the facing it will look like the rest of the 

buildings downtown. The plan drawn by the engineer shows how the brick will be 

put back on, matching neighboring buildings very closely. He will put in a new 

beam. The three upstairs windows will change size. The middle one is bigger now 

because there was a bay window there at one time. They will all be the same size, 

spaced evenly across, and will look more like the building on the right. The main 

brick will be red like the older downtown buildings. It will have the same 

architectural design on top with accent brick. Doors and windows on the bottom will 

be the same except to replace broken glass. 

 

Wallace asked about signage. Beck said the old electric sign will be removed. New 

tenants can hang a sign there if they want. The building next door has the same issue. 

The brick is turning to powder. The new I-beam will also hold the neighbor’s beam. 

Wallace asked if anything happening with the other building will affect this building. 

Beck said it could affect the corner of the building, but ours should hold up. Peper 

asked if there are two layers of brick on the neighboring building. Beck said there are 

3 layers on the first floor and 2 layers on the second. Triple brick is on the side walls 

too. Everything is suspended on those beams. 

 

Beck noted that the Pella window pricepoint is 12 levels higher than vinyl. Windows 

each cost $600 more than vinyl. They plan to use vinyl instead. They will look like 

an arch, but the windows will be square. The owners will not use the upstairs at all. 

They can get dark brown, tan or white windows. It may look better to have the 

windows tan since the side is tan. Wallace agreed. 

 

Wallace said the Preservation Commission is grateful for the Reeses’ willingness to 

spend the extra money to restore the building to historical value. J. Miller said the 

whole community appreciates the fact that the Reese’s are incurring great expense to 

make the building fit the district. Wallace said things like vinyl windows upstairs are 

an acceptable compromise, considering how much money will be spent to restore the 

building. Beck said adding extra brickwork added about $3,000 to the job. 

 

Weirauch said the Ohio Historical Society almost never approves vinyl windows in 

historical buildings. The armory windows were aluminum and factory coated with 

paint. Beck said no one will know from the street. (G. Miller arrived.) Barlow asked 

if the Commission is setting a precedent here. Beck said aluminum windows cost 

about $650 each instead of $200 for vinyl. Rounded windows cost about $1,000 

each. Weirauch said there may be other aluminum windows that are not as expensive 

as Boyd windows. Beck said there is no competition for aluminum windows vs. 50 

companies doing vinyl. G. Miller asked why the State prefers aluminum. Weirauch 

said vinyl is considered a modern material and aluminuym is the closest thing to 

older materials. Miller said if the look is maintained, why should we preclude 

modern materials that last longer. Beck said it is difficult to get a narrow enough 

middle piece in the middle of the window frame with aluminum.  

 

Wallace said the owners are taking off the entire front wall and rebuilding. J. Miller 

said he believes the Commission can deal project to project. The owners’ have made 

a huge commitment to the rest of the building to fit in with the rest of the district. We 

can meet them partway. G. Miller said it is important to maintain the look and make 

sure that the changes will last a long time. 

 

Motion:  G. Miller               Second:   J. Miller 

To approve a certificate of appropriateness for NPC 12-07  120 W. Washington St. 
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    Passed 

 

Motion approved by unanimous voice vote 

 

Meeting Continued 

 

Meeting continued with consideration of NPC 12-08. 

 

 

 

DATE: _____________ 

 

 

________________________________________________________ 

Kelly Wallace, Chair 
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City of Napoleon, Ohio 

PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

Meeting Minutes 
Tuesday, October 9, 2012 at 3:30 PM 

NPC 12-08   621 N. Perry St.   Out of the Woods Florist 
 

  (Meeting continued after consideration of PC 12-07.) 

 

               PRESENT  

Commission Kelly Wallace - Chair, Ed Peper, Marv Barlow, Glenn Miller, Joel Miller 

City Staff Tom Zimmerman, Building Inspector 

Acting Recorder Barbara Nelson 

Others Robin Weirauch 

               ABSENT 

Commission 

 

 

None 

NPC 12-08  

621 N. Perry St. 

 

 

 

 

Evidence Submitted 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Motion That This Is a 

Historical Resource 

 

 Passed 

 

Discussion 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

BACKGROUND:  
An application for a Certificate of Appropriateness has been requested by Norman 

Roessing, owner of Out of the Woods Florist building, to review the proposed 

exterior changes to this building at 621 N. Perry St. located within the City’s 

Preservation District. 

 

Chairperson Wallace submitted pictures of 621 N. Perry St. as evidence.  

It is a flower shop next to Rick’s. 

 

Weirauch said the State has not reviewed this building yet. Wallace said the 

architectural firm that looked at the historic district gave this building the highest 

rating for a historical resource. It is up there with the courthouse. Peper said it would 

have been built after 1879 due to a fire that destroyed this downtown area back then. 

Wallace shared a review of the history of the building. 

 

Motion:  G. Miller                  Second:  Peper 

To declare that this building is a historical resource 

 

Motion approved by unanimous voice vote 

 

Wallace read the 6 bullet points from the Application for Certificate of 

Appropriateness describing proposed changes to the building. 

 

• Storefront glass replacement – Remove storefront single pane glass and 

framing and replace with 3” aluminum, factory coated, thermally broken 

framing and 1” insulated glass units 

• ADA approved front door – aluminum of same color as storefront windows 

• Replace back door with metal commercial door. 

• Awning – repair existing awning mechanism and replace awning cover to 

restore to operable use on storefront. 

• Windows upstairs (5) – repair, repaint, re-glaze, and outfit with exterior 

storm windows 

• Repaint upper floor front façade of building, minor woodwork repairs as 

needed. 
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Motion To Approve A 

Cert. Of Appropriate-

ness For NPC 12-08 

 

    Passed With 

    Peper Abstaining 

 

Meeting Continued 

Weirauch said Roessing could not be here today due to illness. The oriel window is 

sagging a bit upstairs. The windows are straight but the frames are not. They are 

getting plans on how to repair that, but you won’t see any change on the outside. 

They will fix the electrical fixtures to have illumination on the ground floor. They 

are not doing anything to the alley windows.  

 

Wallace asked why owners don’t do anything upstairs in the buildings. Zimmerman 

said there are building code issues. G. Miller said Council was blamed for many 

years. Napoleon Alive came to Council and asked for changes to make it easier for 

people to develop the upstairs in downtown buildings. Council did this. The cost is 

still prohibitive due to the need for sprinkler systems, handicap accessibility, etc.  J. 

Miller said he is happy that people are still restoring the bays and keeping historic 

features. Peper will abstain from voting on this building since the owners are his 

clients and friends. 

 

Motion: G. Miller                     Second:  Barlow 

To approve a certificate of appropriateness for NPC 12-08  621 N. Perry St. 

 

 

Motion approved by unanimous voice vote with Peper abstaining. 

 

 

Meeting continued with consideration of NPC 12-09. 

 

 

DATE: _____________ 

 

 

________________________________________________________ 

Kelly Wallace, Chair 
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City of Napoleon, Ohio 

PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

Meeting Minutes 
Tuesday, October 9, 2012 at 3:30 PM 

NPC 12-09   619 N. Perry St.   Rick’s Sports Bar 
 

                                              (Meeting continued after consideration of PC 12-08.) 
 

               PRESENT  

Commission Kelly Wallace - Chair, Ed Peper, Marv Barlow, Glenn Miller, Joel Miller 

City Staff Tom Zimmerman, Building Inspector 

Acting Recorder Barbara Nelson 

Others Robin Weirauch 

               ABSENT 

Commission 

 

 

None 

NPC 12-09  

619 N. Perry St. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Evidence Submitted 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

BACKGROUND  
An application for a Certificate of Appropriateness has been requested by Mel 

Ricker, owner of Rick’s Sports Bar to review the proposed exterior changes to this 

building at 619 N. Perry St. located within the City’s Preservation District. 

 

RESEARCH AND FINDINGS 

The proposed changes are listed below and can be reviewed separately. 

1. The existing green awnings will be replaced with a fabric and color. The 

sign will not be on the new awning.  

2. The existing wood shakes will be replaced with a new slate style shingle.  

3. A new sign will be installed in the North window and a menu board will be 

installed in the South window. 

4. The existing wood on the front will be repainted with a stone clay color. 

 

Chairperson Wallace submitted pictures of 619 N. Perry St. as evidence.  

 

Wallace asked if this building was declared a historic resource before. Zimmerman 

said we talked about it, but it didn’t come to the Commission. Wallace said the 

building used to be three separate buildings. It was later opened up as one business. 

J. Miller read the historic inventory sheet. Wallace said it doesn’t seem like a historic 

resource, but it could be becauase of its location and being surrounded by other 

historic buildings. It was rated as having no historic value. 

 

J. Miller said property owners must come to the Commission before changing 

anything downtown. We could encourage them to maintain the historic part of the 

building. Wallace suggested that the Commission declare part of the building a 

historic resource and list it as a separate address at 615 N. Perry St. J. Miller said if 

the owners change what they want to change, it would not change the historic parts 

of the building. Peper said the changes will be from the first floor awning down. 

 

Zimmerman showed members the materials proposed to be used for changes and 

pointed out locations of signs. J. Miller said these changes will improve the muddled 

parts. Zimmerman said the owner is not applying for money. He wants to do repairs. 

Zimmerman asked him to appear in front of the Commission, but Rick’s is shutdown 

this week because they are on vacation. G. Miller said he doesn’t want the second 

story at 615 N. Perry to get lost. 
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Motion That 2
nd

 Story 

At 615 N. Perry Is a 

Historical Resource 

 

   Passed 

 

Motion That The Rest 

Of The Structure Is Not 

A Historic Resource 

 

   Passed 

 

Motion To Approve A 

Cert. Of Appropriate-

ness For NPC 12-09 

 

    Passed 

 

Motion:  G. Miller                 Second:  J. Miller  

To determine that the second story of this building at 615 N. Perry St. is a historical 

resource 

 

Motion approved by unanimous voice vote 

 

Motion: Barlow                     Second: G. Miller 

The rest of the structure up and down (excluding the second story at 615 N. Perry) at 

Rick’s Sports Bar is not a historic resource 

 

Motion approved by unanimous voice vote 

 

Motion:  J. Miller                   Second:  G. Miller 

To approve a certificate of appropriateness for NPC 12-09  619 N. Perry St. 

 

 

Motion approved by unanimous voice vote 

 

Motion To Adjourn 

 

 

    Passed 

 

Motion: J. Miller                     Second:  G. Miller 

To adjourn the meeting at 4:40 PM 

 

Motion approved by unanimous voice vote. 

 

 

DATE: _____________ 

 

________________________________________________________ 

Kelly Wallace, Chair 

 



 

City of Napoleon, Ohio 

 

RECORDS COMMISSION 
 

LOCATION: City Hall Offices, 255 West Riverview Avenue, Napoleon, Ohio 

 

MEETING AGENDA 
 

Tuesday, December 11, 2012 at 4:00 PM 
 

I. Approval of Minutes from June 12, 2012  (In the absence of any objections or 
corrections, the minutes shall stand approved.) 

 

II. Review of Records Retention Schedules:  

A. Income Tax Department 

 

III.    Any Other Matters to Come Before the Commission. 

 

 

 

            __________________________________________                                                              

                 Gregory J. Heath, Finance Director/Clerk of Council 
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City of Napoleon, Ohio 
RECORDS RETENTION COMMISSION 

Meeting Minutes 
Tuesday, June 12, 2012 at 4:00 PM 

 

      PRESENT  
Members Mayor Ronald Behm, Trevor Hayberger, Gregory Heath 
Acting Recorder Kristi Rhoads 
Others None 
      ABSENT Dr. Jon Bisher, George Schmidt  

 
Call To Order Chairman Behm called the meeting to order at 4:00PM, noting a quorum was 

present. 
 

Minutes Approved  
 

Minutes of the December 12, 2011, meeting stand approved as presented 

with no objections. 
 

Review Of Law RC-2  
 

Those present reviewed the Law Department’s Form RC-2. 
The Law department has made some changes, LD002 changed to not active. 
Hayberger states that David Grahn used to keep monthly reports, keep 

criminal cases, we don’t need a piece of paper to tell us what’s in the 

computer. Includes LD004.  LD005 is a court calendar which is 

accessible on our scheduler through the computer.  LD0012, used to 

be in charge of restitution, that changed several years ago, we don’t do 

that anymore.   LD0029 is police reports judgment entries, etc. from 

municipal court; they are scanned to us. 

Heath – Concern in terms of whatever the retention period is you still 

have to keep it up to that point.  Even if it’s electronically it’s still a 

record. 

Behm – Are you referring to the calendar? 

Heath – The court scans, mail all need to follow the schedule. 

Behm – Are we maintaining the history of the electronic files? 

Hayberger – We back up our own & Dan also backs up the system. 

Heath – Each dept. may or may not have direct control of it. 

Behm – It doesn’t say a retention period on here. 

Hayberger –The period is basically a week (for a calendar).  The 

reality is we keep it a lot longer than what we should. 

Heath – It is a public record until it’s destroyed. 

 
   Motion To Approve Law    
      RC-2 
 
     Passed 
     Yea-3 
     Nay-0 
 

Motion:          Heath                   Second:  Behm 
To approve the Law department  RC-2. 
 
Roll call vote on above motion: 
Yea- Behm, Heath, Hayberger 
Nay- 
 

Motion To Untable Review Of 

Auditor’s Best Practices For 

Responding To Public Records 

Requests 

Motion:         Heath                    Second:   Hayberger 
To remove Review Of Auditor’s Best Practices For Responding To Public 

Records Requests from the table 
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     Passed 
     Yea-3 
     Nay-0 
 

Roll call vote on above motion: 
Yea- Behm, Heath, Hayberger 
Nay- 
 

Discussion 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Heath - The Auditor’s office along with the Attorney General’s office 

develop the curriculum on that and this is out of that.   This is his 

suggestion on what this should be.  It follows the Ohio Revised Code 

& the Sunshine Law. 

The big issue is retaining a public log of records request.  We have a 

form, maybe Trevor could update it. 

There are always exceptions and now with the identity theft law we 

don’t know what you can give out and what you can’t. 

Hayberger suggests we do training. 

Heath states each department controls their own public record.  If you 

want to do training you need to do it as a group. 

Behm – If we have a form that they fill and we keep copies of those, 

wouldn’t that serve the same purpose as this log? 

Heath – Yes  

Behm suggests a quick refresher for department heads 

Heath will have Bisher add it to the department head meeting agenda.  

He also states that in his opinion the Mayor and Council should attend 

the refresher.  They grey area is what’s now accepted. 

Motion To  
Take No Action on Review Of 

Auditor’s Best Practices For 

Responding To Public Records 

Requests.  Doing a refresher 

course. 
 
    Passed 
    Yea-3 
    Nay-0 

 

Motion:       Heath                       Second:  Hayberger 
To Take No Action on Review Of Auditor’s Best Practices For Responding 

To Public Records Requests.  Doing a refresher course. 
 

 

 

 
Roll call vote on above motion:   
Yea- Behm, Heath, Hayberger 
Nay- 
 

Update On RC-1, RC-2 & RC-

3 Forms 
 

 

Heath states that any form we have has to follow the new format. 

These changes were to take place on September 29, 2011.  Any new 

forms since then had to follow this format.  The nice thing about them 

is that they’re electronic and we can just fill in the blank.  

  
Motion To Adjourn 

 

 
    Passed 
    Yea- 3 
    Nay- 0 
 
Date Approved:____________ 

Motion:     Heath                        Second:  Hayberger 
To adjourn the meeting at 4:38 PM 
 
Roll call vote on above motion: 
Yea-  Behm, Heath, Hayberger 
Nay- 
 
___________________________________________________ 
Mayor Ronald A. Behm, Chair 

 



























 

City of Napoleon, Ohio 

BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS 
LOCATION:  City Hall Offices, 255 West Riverview Avenue, Napoleon, Ohio        

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        Meeting Agenda 
Tuesday, December 11, 2012 at 4:30 PM 

 

I. Call to Order 
 

II. Roll Call 
 

III. Approval of Minutes 
(In the absence of any corrections or objections, the minutes shall stand approved.) 
 

IV.    New Business 
A.  BZA 12-10 

An application for public hearing has been filed by Bernard Dietrich. The following 4 var-

iances are needed before a Zoning permit can be issued for the proposed construction at 

915 Scott St.: 

 

1. To decrease the current front yard setback of 25 feet as allowed by City code  

      section 1147 to 17 feet so a new residence can be built in the same location after    

      the demolition of the existing residence. 

 

2. To increase the allowed maximum lot coverage for all structures on a single lot 

from 45% as allowed by City code section 1147 to 48%  

 

3. To increase the allowed combined gross floor area of accessory buildings from 

1000 square feet as allowed by City code section 1131 to 2411 square feet for the 

construction of a 20’x 12’ accessory building. 

 

4. To decrease the current side yard setback of 7 feet as allowed by City code  

section 1147 to 3 feet for the construction of a 20’x 12’ accessory building. 

 

                             The property is located in an R-4, High Density Residential District.  
 

V.      Closing Remarks 
 

VI.     Adjourn   

 

 
                                                   _________________________________________________  

                                                                         Gregory J. Heath, Finance Director/Clerk of Council 



 

Board Meeting Minutes 1 12/5/2012 

City of Napoleon, Ohio 
BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS 

Meeting Minutes 
Tuesday, September 11, 2012 at 4:30 PM 

BZA 12-06         1419 Scott St.            Steven Kauffman    
 

              PRESENT  

Board Members Tom Mack – Acting Chair, Laurie Sans, Steve Small 

City Staff 

 

Recorder 

Trevor Hayberger, Law Director 

Tom Zimmerman, Building Inspector 

Barbara Nelson 

Others Steven Kauffman, Jennifer Kauffman, Steve Lankenau, Gary Heater, Bill 

Snyder, Norman Minnick, Todd Baldwin, James Mathias, Paul Oehrtman 

              ABSENT 

Board Members                                         

 

 

Robert McLimans, David Dill 

 

Acting Chairman Mack called the meeting to order, noting that a quorum 

was present to conduct business. 

 

Approval Of Minutes Minutes from the August 14, 2012, meeting stand approved as presented. 

 

Background On BZA 12-06 

 

 

 

Mack read the background information on BZA 12-06. 

 

An application for public hearing has been filed by Steven Kauffman, 116 

Pleasant Lane, Archbold, Ohio. The applicant is requesting a variance to 

section 1145.01 the Table of Permissible Uses to construct a Maximum of 

four 200’x 30’ buildings to be used for self service storage at the location 

of 1419 Scott St. (the old Big Wheel plaza site). This property is located in 

a C-4, Planned Commercial zone that otherwise doesn’t allow self service 

storage units.  

 

Mack swore in Zimmerman. 

 

Research & Information 

 

Zimmerman read the research & information: 

 

1. The City’s Zoning Code and the table of Permissible Uses was 

changed by the Planning Commission and City Council in January 

of 2011. One of the changes was to add a line for self-service 

storage units and only allow them to be located in the C-5 Highway 

Commercial, I-1 Enclosed Industrial and I-2 Open Industrial zones. 

 

2. A Variance was requested instead of rezoning this Parcel because 

Mr. Kauffman would like to use only a part of this 14 acre Parcel for 

the storage units and still be able to market the rest for some other 

type of commercial use that is allowed in a C-4 zone. 

 

3. The board may place restrictions on or make requirements of the 

owner that would be included on the Zoning permit.        

 

Zimmerman sent letters to everyone within 200’ of the boundaries of this 
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14 acre parcel. He received 3 responses back from some of the effected 

neighbors. They were given to the Board. Mack said the letters will be 

committed to the record. Zimmerman asked if Mack wanted him to read 

the letters. Mack said that was not necessary. Zimmerman said one of the 

letter writers is here. Mack asked if Kauffman received copies of the 

letters.  Kauffman said he received them when he got here today. Mack 

asked if Zimmerman received any phone calls about the property. 

Zimmerman said he did not. All three letters in some form were opposed. 

Steve Lankenau said he would like to speak on behalf of Mr. Kauffman. 

 

Swearing In Mack swore in Steve Lankenau.  

 

Testimony 

 

 

Lankenau entered Kauffman’s response to the four listed items of Section 

175.07 of the Code into the record. He asked Zimmerman if that was 

correct. His understanding from Zimmerman is that these are the items 

that need to be addressed. Zimmerman noted that the four items listed in 

the Code are on the SmartBoard for audience and Board members to view. 

 

(Section 175.07 The Board, after hearing, may grant variance from 

the regulations of the Zoning Code, but only when such variation is 

in harmony with the general purpose and intent of the Zoning Code 

and Board finds all of the following:) 
 

(a) That there are exceptional or extraordinary circumstances or 

conditions applicable to the property or to the intended use that do 

not apply generally to other property or use in the same vicinity or 

district; 

Response: It is exceptional and extraordinary that there are two 

identical uses such as the one proposed here in the precise same zone. 

It is not the norm to receive such requests where the use requested 

already has been allowed, not as an exception, but as an allowed and 

permitted use. Though understandable, the grant is essential due to 

circumstances that do not generally occur. 

 

(b) That such variance is necessary for the preservation and 

enjoyment of a substantial property right possessed by other 

property in the same vicinity or district but which is denied to the 

property in question; 

Response: If this request is denied this property owner will be denied 

a substantial right of use granted and possessed by other properties in 

the same zone (on Glenwood Avenue and on Trail Drive). The grant of 

this request will be consistent with these other identical uses in this 

same zone. The grant is necessary to preserve this property’s 

consistent enjoyment of a right possessed by other properties in the 

same zone. 

 

(c) That granting such variance will not be materially detrimental to 

the public welfare or injurious to the property or improvements in 

the vicinity or district in which it is located; 

Response: Because there are two other identical uses (one very close) 
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in this vicinity, the Commission has the ability to assess the lack of 

material detriment these identical uses have caused to properties in 

this zone. There has not been any factual evidence given that this use 

on Trail Drive or Glenwood Avenue has caused a material detriment 

to any property in this zone. 

 

(d) That granting such variance will not alter the land use  

characteristics of the vicinity or district, diminish the value of 

adjacent land and improvements, or increase the congestion of the 

public streets. 

Response: The fact that there are two uses identical to the one 

proposed in this zone is de facto evidence that this use would not alter 

the land use characteristics of the district. This use is already a 

characteristic of the district. There has been no factual evidence 

provided that this existing use in this district has diminished the 

property value of any other. Finally, there is nothing about the nature 

of our operation that would suggest an increase in the congestion of 

the public streets. 

 

Discussion 

 

 

Mack swore in Gary Heater, who said, “I can see the wisdom of what 

Council passed. What Steve said today is a no-brainer. His argument 

would be that we should never change anything because there is existing 

there. There is a reason for the existing not to be. The City of Napoleon 

has waited a long time for something promising out of that lot, that area of 

ground. They need the development. The storage facilities can be put up 

anywhere. Storage facilities are something that people will come to. To 

take a prime piece of real estate, as that is, would be a shame. I think the 

whole ordinance was passed for a reason and we need to adhere to it.” 

 

Hayberger asked Heater if he was arguing that when they changed the C4 

district, there was a plan in changing the permitted uses. Heater said that’s 

the way he understands it. Hayberger asked if Heater’s argument is that 

that’s why this was no longer included in the permitted uses. Heater 

affirmed. Heater said he owns storage facilities in Defiance, “and to say 

there’s not gonna be additional traffic and you’re not gonna have problems 

with things….you have problems with anything….and a lot of people that 

rent the storages. I’m not thinking it’s the best use for it.”  

 

Mack swore in Steve Kauffman, who said, “I certainly hope it is a prime 

lot. Nobody hopes for that more than me.” Kauffman said he has rented 

out storage units for over 25 years. You can put them anywhere, but he’s 

found that you have to make them more convenient for people. In 1987, 

people used to drive to his location at County Road A & 19 from Swanton 

and Delta. Now they don’t want to drive from the south end of Wauseon 

to the north end of Wauseon. It’s changed. Convenience is important to 

people. Back to the prime lots . . . absolutely. He will tear these down in a 

heartbeat if someone finds that they’re really valuable. That’s not an issue. 

He pays $4,000 a year in property taxes and he’s not able to use it. The 

zoning was changed within a few days after he closed on the property and 

he didn’t know about it. He doesn’t know whose fault that is and it doesn’t 

matter, but it was changed. He has over $250,000 in the property. He was 
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treated differently than other people with what he tried to do with that 

property. He’s not complaining, just stating it. He’s not holding it against 

anyone. He asked if he can answer any questions. 

 

Small asked Kauffman how he was treated differently. Kauffman said one 

thing would be on the portable storage units. He might have made a 

mistake there. There has been and still is portable storage around the City. 

He had portable storage on there and was asked to move them and he 

promptly did so. He was asked then to move them back. Then when he 

moved them back, he was asked to move them and get them out of there 

now. Until he could get them out, he was asked to turn the doors inward 

toward each other, back toward the center of that lot. He’s not sure what 

was going on, but he felt that he was treated pretty sternly. He had plans 

and a contract to grind all that concrete back there and was told, “I don’t 

want to see piles of stone back there,” so he canceled that contract. He 

talked to a contractor about clearing that brush back there until this all 

came down. He canceled that. He can’t stand to drive by the property now 

because he doesn’t maintain property the way that was. He has no use for 

it. He can’t use it for anything with it until the big use comes along. He is 

trying to recoup some of his losses. 

 

Small asked if Kauffman had any drawings or rendering of what he 

intends to put up. The Board has seen footprints, but want to see what the 

structures will look like. Kauffman said he has five other locations. 

Zimmerman displayed a picture on the SmartBoard that he and Kauffman 

drew to scale with the buildings and location. Mack asked that Kauffman 

explain the location of the storage buildings in relation to the other 

buildings. Kauffman used the SmartBoard to explain and point out 

property lines and proposed building locations. He said there was grease 

being poured out there before he came along. His property is next to 

Snyder’s car lot on one side and Mr. Heater’s carpet place on the other 

side. 

 

Mack said there were three letters objecting to this. He asked Zimmerman 

to highlight them. Zimmerman said one was from the China Dragon 

Restaurant (1415 N. Scott St.), one from Peppermills Restaurant (1425 N. 

Scott St.) and one from Gary Heater (1413 N. Scott St.) 

 

Lankenau said the units on Glenwood would be similar, but not identical 

in appearance. Small asked if there would be the same type of lighting and 

fencing around them. Kauffman said there would be the same lighting. 

Fencing makes people feel secure, but it looks ugly. He would rather 

handle the security with the lighting and the cameras and the high security 

latch system he uses. He showed a picture of a storage building he built 

this summer on Rt. 108 in Wauseon. Small asked if Kauffman would 

allow outside storage. Kauffman said there would be no outside storage. It 

looks trashy. Zimmerman said having no outside storage can be included 

as a condition. He believes it says that in the Code, but he has to check the 

definition. 

 

Lankenau said he would like to respond to Mr. Heater’s comments. He 
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appreciates the comments, but Heater summed up his comments by saying 

that he just doesn’t think it’s the best use of the property. Respectfully, 

that isn’t really the issue. It is items a, b, c, and d of Section 175.07 that 

Lankenau hopes the Board will focus on. Even Mr. Kauffman’s 

comments, again respectfully, it’s not about whether he’s been treated well 

or not well. It’s about items a, b, c, and d.  

 

Sans said she has questions about future use of the property and some of 

the comments that have been brought up. Kauffman is putting this in the 

middle of the City, so to speak. Glenwood may be within the City limits 

also, but it’s outside the City area. And the one on Trail Drive is a 

different situation, near an apartment building. This is a large lot and many 

people, including her, are concerned that when that goes in, it will be 

possibly detrimental to other developers who want to come in and do 

something else. We have to look at that. Even a chain-link fence is not in 

concert with other businesses along that strip. 

 

Kauffman said he doesn’t want the units out front. It’s more of a backyard 

type, not front visibility type industry. The Wauseon location happens to 

be in a high residential area. He asked if Sans was also concerned about 

the best use. Sans affirmed, stating that she is concerned about it being 

detrimental to what the community would think would be a good use of 

the property within the zoning. Kauffman said no one is more interested in 

the best use of that property. That was the idea with the portable storage. 

He didn’t want to put in anything permanent. He wanted to see how long it 

would take to sell it, what kind of interest there was, etc. He would rather 

move portable ones out of there than tear down ones with a concrete 

foundation. Actually, the cost per square foot isn’t any different between 

portable ones and permanent ones. It’s just that the concrete part of it is 

not reusable, but those can be torn down in a heartbeat. In all honesty, he 

doesn’t look for more than one or two buildings max. The reason he put 

four in there is because who knows . . . whatever. In his mind, he’s not 

putting them up as permanent. Heater asked if Kauffman has four 

buildings on there and the property still doesn’t sell, will he be back here 

again in a few years asking for eight more? Kauffman said he is asking for 

four and that’s it. Heater said that doesn’t make any sense, but he 

understands Kauffman saying that today. 

 

Mack asked Kauffman to show him on the map exactly where the 

buildings will be located. Kauffman showed the location on the 

SmartBoard map. He said that way if these folks wanted to extend their 

lots, he would gladly do that. That’s the reason for the 100’ setback plus 

that gives you about 340’ in depth. Sans asked why the buildings are there 

instead of at the back of the property. Kauffman said if you put buildings 

back there, you will have people who lived in that building for 20 years 

tearing this building up so it’s a security thing. Mack said Kauffman had 

pointed clear to the back of the lot. Mack served for a number of years 

with a past chairman who felt that if neighbors objected, he would not 

approve a variance request. Mack asked if Kauffman would move the 

buildings back to where the concrete was and Big Wheel was if it was 

more amenable to those four people. Kauffman said security is the issue 
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and he sacrifices security as he moves buildings back. If one building went 

in here, you would see a dramatic change in how this area has looked the 

last 25 years. His original plans were to landscape, crush the stone and 

clear the brush. 

 

Mack swore in Bill Snyder, who said he thinks Council addressed this 

problem when they changed the ordinance a year ago. He does not think 

this is consistent with the area. It is a retail type area rather than an 

industrial area. That is his concern going forth. 

 

Lankenau said he is having trouble understanding when the very zone we 

are talking about has two of these and that’s the area you are to look at, 

not one part of the zone at all. But the zone has two of these. There has 

been no evidence of any detriment to any other property. He is having 

trouble putting those together, to say that this one is somehow going to be 

different than those other ones. Within this zone, those other two have not 

been a problem. He is trying to figure out why this one will be so much 

different. 

 

Mack said, “Steve, in your professional opinion though, don’t you feel that 

every piece of real estate is unique even though the zoning may be the 

same?” Lankenau said, “Absolutely, that’s a fair statement. But what you 

are asked to look at is what is appropriate in the zone whether it’s on one 

end of the zone or the other.” 

 

Zimmerman said he was involved with the first ones that went in. We’ve 

been together the whole time with the storage units on Glenwood. When 

they came in on Glenwood, it’s a C-4 zone. Although it’s the same zone, a 

conditional use was required of Kauffman when he got that. And in that 

conditional use at that time, there was not a term for “self-service storage,” 

these storage units that we are talking about. It was “storage.” It was the 

same storage that you would have anywhere, the same storage that 

Tenneco has behind their building. Recognizing that there was a need to 

define them and to have a place for them was why we made the definition 

and why we chose to not have self-service storage in that zone. There was 

a conditional use permit that was required the first time and there would 

have been a conditional use permit that would have been required for the 

temporary ones, but Kauffman chose not to do it. So, there was an 

opportunity to go to the Planning Commission and get a conditional use 

permit for the temporary ones and that wasn’t the choice Kauffman made.  

 

Kauffman asked what changed. Zimmerman said since then, the zone 

changed. Kauffman asked what that date was. Zimmerman said the new 

Zoning Code changed on January 10, 2011. Zimmerman said the Code 

changed in January 2011 and Kauffman was two years before that. 

Kauffman said it was spring of 2010. Mack asked for what street. 

Zimmerman said it was for Scott Street. 2011 was when the rule changed. 

Kauffman said he closed on that property on January 14, 2011. The zoning 

wasn’t any different at that time. Small said he thinks that what Kauffman 

is saying is that the zoning has changed to include that definition of “self-

service storage” since he did his last project on Glenwood. Zimmerman 
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said, “That is for sure and I guess we’re having a debate on when you 

wanted to put the temporary ones in.” Hayberger said, “Let’s not talk 

about the temporary ones.” Sans said, “I don’t think that pertains to this.” 

Zimmerman said he was just trying to explain why the zoning changed 

and there wasn’t a use for it and a conditional use was needed the last 

time. Hayberger noted that this was a sweeping zoning change. 

Zimmerman said it was not just for this, it was a big change. Sans said, 

“And there was a reason for it.” Zimmerman affirmed. 

 

Small said he agrees with the comment that nobody should be determining 

the best use of the property except the property owner within the 

guidelines the City allows. He’s not going to try and tell somebody that 

owns the property, “I think you oughta do this because this is what I 

would like.” That’s your decision. He also believes that you have zoning 

for a reason and you try to use zoning to create the environment you want 

in different districts in the City. It’s changed a lot and that’s added to a lot 

of the confusion. He appreciates that Kauffman addressed the four items. 

He is struggling with item (a) in determining whether this truly is an 

exceptional and extraordinary circumstance and whether it meets that 

criteria. He would like them to address item (a). [Small read item (a)] 

 

Lankenau said to focus on the words “exceptional and extraordinary.” 

They are somewhat subjective. Periodically, the City updates its zoning 

code. He does not believe this was done because of Mr. Kauffman. It was 

done 15-20 years before that and it’s done periodically. We understand 

that and we accept that.  His question is, “How often has this circumstance 

come up?  I would maybe say ‘never.’ Maybe you can think of one. If it’s 

one or never, does that not qualify as exceptional or extraordinary in terms 

of its frequency?” 

 

Small said the other two storage units that are in the C4 district were 

approved under a different set of rules that what we have today. Lankenau 

said but the fact that Kauffman needs to come here and make this request 

even though circumstances have changed, this is very unusual, infrequent, 

exceptional or extraordinary. That to me falls into that definition. If you 

saw this every meeting, every other year, etc., it would be different. You 

never see it. Correct me if I’m wrong. It’s so unusual. 

 

Kauffman said what makes it unusual also is that he closed on the property 

on January 14, 2011 and the zoning officially changed in January 2011 

within days one way or another. He had no idea at that time when he 

purchased the property that it would be under different zoning. He 

assumed that it was like his other properties. 

 

Mack said he believes everyone has had the opportunity to speak. He 

asked about the requirement for item (d) That granting such variance will 

not alter the land use characteristics of the vicinity or district. . . Mack 

said “vicinity” has different meanings for different people. While serving 

on this Board, he has never seen a request approved when four adjacent 

properties objected to it. He thinks that’s a tall hurdle to overcome. He 

would like to see something worked out with the neighbors. As long as 



 

Board Meeting Minutes 8 12/5/2012 

there are objections, it is difficult. He would entertain any motion that 

anyone would like to make. 

 

Small said although he fully respects the feedback of the neighbors, he’s a 

black and white person and it still comes down to these four criteria. 

Different people are going to have different opinions, but he thinks we 

have to work off of these four criteria. He is not convinced that there are 

answers to all four that he is comfortable with. Mr. Lankenau has been in 

City government before and understands that the whole idea of zoning is 

to try to shape the district the way you want it to be. He fully believes that 

the expectation is for Scott Street to be the primary commercial corridor 

for the City. That’s why he continues to come back to (a) and say, “Is 

there something exceptional or extraordinary with this particular piece of 

property and with that intended use that would make us say, ‘We’re gonna 

allow it even though this is what the expectation is for the City for that 

district.” We need to adhere to that. 

 

Mack asked if anyone wanted to make a motion.  

 

Small said the Board has the ability to approve it with some very specific 

guidelines. The reason he asked specifically about what this property will 

look like once the buildings are up is because to him that’s a big part of 

this. He believes this should be a commercial corridor and he doesn’t want 

this to be a detriment to future commercial development there for any of 

the business owners including Kauffman. Small is not comfortable 

approving it if it’s going to look like the ones out on Glenwood. Although 

he appreciates the detail in the four responses since they are the most 

thorough we’ve gotten, he doesn’t believe there is enough meat on them. 

 

Kauffman said he agrees with Small. Kauffman asked Zimmerman to pull 

up the pictures of the storage units on Glenwood. Kauffman said in 25 

years, this is the first time he ever built storage buildings like this. They 

are not attractive. All the other ones have a 3-1/2 12 pitch roof. You can 

see them in Wauseon on Airport Highway, in south Archbold, and on 

County Road 19. The red color cosmetically looks bad in a residential 

area. The reason he went with that color was because it is where it is and it 

grabs the attention from Rts. 6 & 24. If he wanted to make them look 

nicer, he would go with a 3-1/2 & 12 pitch roof and a more neutral, nicer  

color that doesn’t jump out at you and is not as visible. If that’s what will 

help people make up their minds, we certainly can do that. He doesn’t 

have a problem with it. It will cost about 20% more to go with a 3-1/2 12, 

but it certainly can be done. 

 

Small said he is injecting his personal opinion here. He still thinks 

Kauffman needs to hit those four criteria. He’s not sure even if it is 

approved, that he would like to see that. What are Kauffman’s options if 

this Board denies the variance? Hayberger said Kauffman would be done 

here, but there is the Ohio Revised Code (ORC) 2506 appeal process 

which means going to Common Pleas Court. Small asked if there is 

anywhere else in the City Kauffman could appeal. Zimmerman said there 

is not anywhere else. 
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Motion To Not Approve BZA 12-

06 Based On What The Board 

Has Now 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

        Passed 

        Yea-2 

        Nay-1 

Mack swore in Jennifer Kauffman. She asked if the City of Napoleon has 

been approached by other businesses that would like to come into the City 

of Napoleon for a 14 acre property that would be suitable for that spot. 

The Board stated that they want that area to be used for something more 

visible, friendly to the corridor, Fort to Port, kind of thing. What has the 

City of Napoleon been approached with? Is there something else out 

there? Mack said he is not in the development area. Zimmerman said not 

that he knows of. There’s been talk. He’s sure there’s been interest, but it 

hasn’t gotten to him in building and zoning. J Kauffman said, “If there is 

something out there that we haven’t heard about, we would like to know.” 

 

Motion: Sans                         Second: Small 

To not approve the variance for BZA 12-06 based on what the Board of 

Zoning Appeals has now 

 

Small asked if Kauffman can bring this back with a different rendering if 

he is denied today. Zimmerman said there is a time that you can wait, but 

if you change and come back with a different approach (color, layout, 

location), he thinks it would be a different hearing. The book talks about 

once it is denied, it is denied. Hayberger said Kauffman made a request for 

four 200 X 30 buildings. If he changes it, it could be brought here. He 

wouldn’t like to do it that way, but it could be considered a new request. If 

he was Kauffman, he wouldn’t want to rest on that. 

 

Roll call vote on motion to not approve (deny) BZA 12-06: 

Yea – Laurie, Tom 

Nay- Steve 

 

Zimmerman said absent members’ votes count as “no.” Mack said two 

members are absent, so they would count as “no” votes. Hayberger said 

the motion was to deny the request for BZA 12-06 so it hasn’t been 

denied. Sans said she thought if you had a quorum...   Hayberger said we 

are dealing with a double negative here. The motion was to deny which 

has technically been overruled because there would be 3 no votes and 2 

yes. Laurie asked if we always do that if people are absent. Hayberger said 

the way it works is you needed 3 votes to pass the motion to deny and we 

don’t have that. Mack said, “But we don’t have a motion to approve it.” 

Hayberger said, “Exactly. We’re in limbo. You could reword the motion.”  

 

Mack asked if the motion would have to be reworded to “no.” Hayberger 

said we need 3 votes to pass it one way or the other. Anything less than 

that won’t go; or the Board can table BZA 12-06 and work on Mr. Small’s 

issues as well. Small said he needs to be convinced. He voted no because 

he is not convinced either way. He thinks there is potentially a way to 

make it work, in his mind, if letter (a) is satisfied and if they look different 

than what we are seeing there.  

 

Mack asked if the Board can go back and table this. Hayberger said he 

believes they can because technically there was no action taken. 

 

Motion: Small                    Second: Sans 
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To table BZA 12-06 for further information and additional members 

 

Zimmerman asked what Mr. Kauffman should present to him in the next 

month if this is tabled. Small said to him the sticking point is letter (a). He 

thinks Kauffman has done a fairly reasonable job of addressing the other 

ones.  

 

Small said he is having a hard time trying to pinpoint why this property 

should be treated as an exceptional or extraordinary circumstance in this 

case. Kauffman said he thinks it is exceptional and extraordinary if for no 

other reason that within three days of his closing date, the Code was 

changed. Sans said it had been in the works for a while. Kauffman said 

you know what it looked like for 20 years. He had to get homeless people 

out of the building before tearing it down. He is a little bit “ow-ee” on the 

whole thing. If he was looking to beautify that lot, he would certainly want 

something in there that is going to draw attention to, that person takes care 

of the rest of the property. It drives him crazy to see those tall weeds, and 

he’s sure it drives Mr. Snyder crazy. Kauffman got soured on the whole 

thing. He doesn’t think anyone planned to do it that way. He thinks some 

things just kinda happened and he has $250,000 in a property that he can’t 

even do something that he wants to do temporary and is paying property 

taxes until the best use comes along.  

 

Hayberger said, “Hold on. The quorum in order to qualify as a quorum is 

of all the current members. When City Council votes, it is that wording. 

Under Rule 3.15 of the Rules and Procedures Governing Boards & 

Commissions, it says, The hearing shall be conducted when practical with 

all current members of the board or commission present. The decision 

shall be made by a majority of the quorum that heard the case. So 

technically, the decision would be 2-1. Hayberger said that was his fault. 

This wording is different than it is for Council.  

 

Mack said this means the motion has been denied and the motion and the 

second to table it is moot. Hayberger apologized, stating he thought this 

Board was governed by the same rules as Council. Mack said Kauffman 

mentioned some things like reducing the number of units. He asked 

Kauffman if he said he would only build half of the units. Kauffman 

confirmed. Mack asked if Kauffman said he would also do a 3-1/2 X 12’ 

pitch and color change options with this property. Mack would encourage 

Kauffman to make those changes if he would like to resubmit a request. 

Mack thinks the entire Board would like to find a way for this to fit in 

appropriately into the neighborhood and be amenable to the other property 

owners and to the value of that property. As things stand right now, it has 

been denied on a 2-1 vote. Hayberger noted that this denial is for the 

request as written for four units. 

 

Meeting continued with consideration of BZA 12-07. 

 

____________________________ 

Date 

________________________________________________________ 

 Tom Mack, Acting Chair 

 



 

Board Meeting Minutes 1 12/5/2012 

City of Napoleon, Ohio 
BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS 

Meeting Minutes 
Tuesday, September 11, 2012 at 4:30 PM 

BZA 12-07         626 Second St.            Norman Minnick  
 

              PRESENT  

Board Members Laurie Sans, Tom Mack, Steve Small 

City Staff 

 

Recorder 

Trevor Hayberger, Law Director 

Tom Zimmerman, Building Inspector 

Barbara Nelson 

Others Norman Minnick, Todd Baldwin, James Mathias, Paul Oehrtman 

              ABSENT 

Board Members                                         

 

 

Robert McLimans, David Dill, 

Background On BZA 12-07 

 

 

 

Mack read the background information on BZA 12-07. 

 

An application for public hearing has been filed by Norman Minnick, 71 

Oak Dr., Napoleon, Ohio. The applicant is requesting a variance to section 

1145.01 the Table of Permissible Uses to construct a 60’x 40’ storage 

building to be used for his private residential storage at the location of 626 

Second St. (currently an empty lot). This property is located in an R-2, 

Low Density Residential zone that otherwise does not allow a stand alone 

storage building.  

 

Hayberger noted that Zimmerman is still sworn in from the last hearing. 

 

Research & Information 

 

Zimmerman read the research & information: 

 

1 The Table of Permissible Uses does not allow a storage building 

to be a principle structure on a lot in any residential zone.  

 

2 A Variance was requested instead of rezoning because this would 

need to be changed to an Industrial zone to be a permitted use and 

the Southside has no Industrial zones. 

 

3 The Board may place restrictions on or make requirements of the 

owner that would be included on the Zoning permit. A restriction 

that the Board may consider is that this building shall be used 

solely for private non-commercial storage of the property owner 

and all storage will be inside the structure.   

 

Zimmerman said this is a unique request for a unique zone. He talked to 

the Minnicks about this and tried very hard to get it to fit into our zoning 

code anywhere. The best he could get it to fit was to say it was a storage 

building. Storage buildings are in industrial and commercial zones. He 

doesn’t know that this is a storage building as commercial and industrial 

goes. He thought it would be best that the letters be sent to adjoining 

property owners notifying them of the hearing. He received no written 

feedback, but some neighbors are present tonight. 
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Swearing In Mack swore in Norman Minnick. 

 

Testimony 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Discussion 

 

 

 

 

 

Minnick said he owned the lot for 20-25 years. It is .8 of an acre. The 

building is 40 X 60, but on .8 of an acre it’s not that big of a building. 

Zimmerman showed where the building will be located. The adjacent 

properties are commercial: a duplex and another building on another 

vacant lot. It is quite a ways away from the neighboring lot. Two 

neighbors are here and they have no objections. 

 

Small asked Minnick to describe what the building will look like. Minnick 

said it is a small, short pole barn, not tall like farmers have. It will be 

about 10’ tall with a metal roof and siding. His neighbors can pick the 

color if they want. The lot is used by about 40 buzzards now. It is hard to 

mow because it stinks. He wants to get rid of the buzzards. 

 

Sans asked the difference between a large storage building and a garage. 

Zimmerman said a garage is an accessory use. Every residence can have 

one or two accessory buildings for a combined total of 1,000 sq. ft. There 

is no structure on that lot so this can’t be an accessory use and it is not 

commercial use, but it’s not a commercial building. 

 

Mack swore in Todd Baldwin, who said he backs Minnick. He has lived 

there 15 years or so, directly behind Minnick’s house. The electricity and 

lighting will make the area more secure. It won’t be a business. He has no 

problem with using it for storage. He got feedback from four neighbors 

and no one is objecting to it. For security reasons and getting rid of 

buzzards, they believe Minnick’s request should be approved. He keeps 

the property up and keeps it mowed. 

 

A woman in the audience said she would say the same thing Baldwin said. 

 

Small asked if the intention is purely for personal use, not business. 

Minnick said he has a pontoon boat, a car to store in winter, and stuff he 

and his wife have collected. Zimmerman said the Board can include on the 

permit that it shall be used solely for private, noncommercial storage of 

the property owner and no outside storage. He asked if the Board wants a 

height restriction. 

 

Mack asked if Minnick is sure of the 10’ height. Minnick said 10’ eaves. 

Sans said storage will be inside the structure. She asked if that includes 

overnight parking of a vehicle. Zimmerman said overnight parking should 

be okay. 

 

Motion To Approve BZA 12-07 

 

 

 

 

        Passed 

        Yea-3 

Motion:  Small                         Second: Sans 

To approve BZA 12-07 on conditions that it be used only for private 

storage and that there be no external storage and that the eave height not 

exceed 12’. 

 

Roll call vote on above motion: 

Yea –Sans, Mack, Small 
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        Nay-0 Nay- 

 

Zimmerman told Minnick that when Minnick comes in with the plan, he 

will issue him a building permit and he can adhere to the stipulations on 

the permit. 

 

Meeting continued with consideration of BZA 12-08. 

 

 

 

____________________________ 

Date 

 

 

________________________________________________________ 

 Tom Mack, Acting Chair 
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City of Napoleon, Ohio 
BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS 

Meeting Minutes 
Tuesday, September 11, 2012 at 4:30 PM 

BZA 12-08         1448 Oakwood Ave.            James Mathias  
 

              PRESENT  

Board Members Tom Mack – Acting Chair, Laurie Sans, Steve Small 

City Staff 

 

Recorder 

Trevor Hayberger, Law Director 

Tom Zimmerman, Building Inspector 

Barbara Nelson 

Others James Mathias, Paul Oehrtman 

              ABSENT 

Board Members                                         

 

 

Robert McLimans, David Dill 

Background On BZA 12-08 

 

 

 

Mack read the background information on BZA 12-08. 

 

An application for public hearing has been filed by James Mathias, 1448 

Oakwood Ave., Napoleon, Ohio. The applicant is requesting to build a 

new 28’x40’ building in the same location as his existing 18’x30’ 

building. A variance is needed to increase the allowed gross floor area of 

an accessory building from 1,000 square feet, to 1,120 square feet, 120 

square feet more then allowed by City code section 1131.01.This property 

is located in an R-3, Moderate Density Residential.  

 

Research & Information 

 

Zimmerman read the research & information: 

 

1. Mr. Mathias’ existing detached garage was 540 square feet that has 

been removed. The proposed detached garage will be built over the 

existing floor, the north side will still be 8 foot from the property 

line.  

 

2. The side yard setback for a R-3 zone is 7 feet.     

 

The Board reviewed pictures of the site and a diagram of the proposed 

garage. Zimmerman notified the neighbors and he received a letter from 

Peg Buckmaster,151 Hudson, who lives across the street. She says, “Dear 

Committee:  I am writing to respond to the public hearing on the Mathias’ 

structure on Oakwood Avenue. Jim & Mary are the glue that holds this 

neighborhood together. They are the best people and the best neighbors 

ever. I support any structure they want to build and happy to have the 

opportunity to do so. Thank you for your consideration. ” 

 

Mack said that was quite an endorsement. 

 

Swearing In Mack swore in James Mathias.  

 

Testimony 

 

 

Mathias said he wants to enlarge his garage because he has a motorcycle, a 

boat, and three cars and he can’t squeeze them into the old one which is 

ready to fall down. He would eliminate the old, wood one and put up a 
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nice looking one. It would be 28’ X 12’ high with a 6/12 pitch roof and a 

12’ X 8’ overhead door, and one 36” walk-in door.  

 

Small asked if this is strictly a square foot issue. Zimmerman confirmed. 

The building is 8’ from the north side and we will maintain that 8’. 

Mathias is requesting a square footage variance. 

 

Motion To Approve BZA 12-08 

 

 

        Passed 

        Yea-3 

        Nay-0 

Motion: Sans                          Second: Small 

To approve BZA 12-08 

 

Roll call vote on above motion: 

Yea – Sans, Mack, Small 

Nay- 

 

Meeting continued with consideration of BZA 12-09. 

 

 

 

____________________________ 

Date 

 

 

________________________________________________________ 

 Tom Mack, Acting Chair 
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City of Napoleon, Ohio 
BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS 

Meeting Minutes 
Tuesday, September 11, 2012 at 4:30 PM 

BZA 12-09         1103 Clairmont Ave.           Fulfilling Housing 
 

              PRESENT  

Board Members Tom Mack – Acting Chair, Laurie Sans, Steve Small 

City Staff 

 

Recorder 

Trevor Hayberger, Law Director 

Tom Zimmerman, Building Inspector 

Barbara Nelson 

Others Paul Oehrtman 

              ABSENT 

Board Members                                         

 

 

Robert McLimans, David Dill 

Background On BZA 12-09 

 

 

 

Mack read the background information on BZA 12-09. 

 

An application for public hearing has been filed by Fulfilling Housing of 

Napoleon. The applicant is requesting a 15’variance to the second required 

front yard setback of 30’ for the construction of a new home at 1103 

Clairmont Avenue, Napoleon, Ohio (corner of Clairmont and Broadmoor) 

as required by section 1147. The property is located in an R-2, Low 

Density Residential District.  

 

Research & Information 

 

Zimmerman read the research & information: 

 

1. 1103 Clairmont is a corner lot on this street that is not yet built. This 

year there was a request to City Council by the residents in that area 

to vacate the Broadmoor right of way. Council was not in favor of 

the vacation and wants the street to be built someday. 

 

2. Five of the seven existing residences in the next two blocks along 

the Broadmoor right of way are already closer than fifteen feet.  

 

Zimmerman said the street isn’t there, but will be there. Small said some 

of those five are considerably closer than 15’. Zimmerman said he talked 

to Mr. Oehrtman for many years about this house. Before we changed the 

Code in 2011, this house would have been legal. They couldn’t build it 

then due to funding reasons. 

 

Mack asked if Zimmerman notified the neighbors. Zimmerman said he did 

and received no feedback. 

 

Swearing In & Testimony 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mack swore in Paul Oehrtman, who said they made application to HUD  

for funding for four individuals. There are two other identical homes in 

Napoleon. They purchased the property at least two years ago and were 

fine with the building code when it was initially looked at. They are 

requesting a variance of the second front yard from 30’ to 15’ They have 

funding and are ready to go. 
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Discussion 

 

Sans asked if a group home fits into the zoning there. Oehrtman said it is 

not a group home. It takes eight people to be a group home. Zimmerman 

said a house can have up to six unrelated individuals living in it. 

 

Motion To Approve BZA 12-09 

 

 

        Passed 

        Yea-3 

        Nay-0 

Motion:  Small                        Second: Sans 

To approve BZA 12-09 

 

Roll call vote on above motion: 

Yea – Sans, Mack, Small 

Nay- 

 

Motion To Adjourn 

 

Motion:  Mack                            

To adjourn the meeting at 5:50 pm 

 

 

 

____________________________ 

Date 

 

 

________________________________________________________ 

 Tom Mack, Acting Chair 

 



   

 

Memorandum 

To: Water, Sewer, Refuse, Recycling & Litter Committee, Council, Mayor, City 

Manager, City Law Director, City Finance Director, Department Supervisors 

From: Gregory J. Heath, Finance Director/Clerk of Council 

Date: 12/5/2012 

Re: Water, Sewer, Refuse, Recycling & Litter Committee Meeting Cancellation 

The Water, Sewer, Refuse, Recycling & Litter Committee, which is regularly  

scheduled to meet on Monday, December 10 at 7:00 PM, has been CANCELED  

due to lack of agenda items. 



   

 

Memorandum 

To: Municipal Properties, Buildings, Land Use & Economic Development 

Committee, Council, Mayor, City Manager, City Law Director, City Finance 

Director, Department Supervisors 

From: Gregory J. Heath, Finance Director/Clerk of Council 

Date: December 4, 2012 

Re: Municipal Properties, Buildings, Land Use & Economic Development 

Committee Meeting Cancellation 

The Municipal Properties, Buildings, Land Use & Economic Development  

Committee, which is regularly scheduled to meet on Monday, December 10  

at 7:30 PM, has been CANCELED due to lack of agenda items. 

 



 

 

Memorandum 

To: Planning Commission, Council, Mayor, City Manager, City Law Director, City 

Finance Director, Department Supervisors, Media 

From: Gregory J. Heath, Finance Director/Clerk of Council 

Date: 11/27/2012 

Re: Planning Commission Meeting Cancellation 

The Planning Commission meeting regularly scheduled for Tuesday, December 11 at  

5:00 PM has been canceled due to lack of agenda items. 

 

 

 

   

 



































A weekly newsletter presented by AMP President/CEO Marc Gerken

November 30, 2012

As you know, tax-exempt financing remains our No. 1 
issue before the Congress during this brief lame-duck ses-
sion, which began in earnest this week, as well as in the 
coming 113th Congress. In meetings with congressional 
offices on the Hill this week, Jolene Thompson and I heard 
that the future of tax-ex-
empt financing remains in 
extreme danger due to the 
ongoing pressures to find a 
solution to the impending 
“fiscal cliff” facing the na-
tion before the end of the 
year and the expected tax 
reform efforts that will take 
place in early 2013. 

Two weeks ago, AMP/
OMEA sent a Legislative 
Call to Action to all mem-
bers, urging you to contact 
your U.S. Representative 
and both U.S. Senators to 
reinforce the critical need 
to preserve the scope and 
treatment of tax-exempt 
financing. With that alert, 
we provided a letter tem-
plate to be sent to House 
and Senate offices and a detailed white paper on the is-
sue for your background information. We want to thank 
those communities who have already sent letters to their 
Representative and Senators. However, we heard from a 
number of congressional offices that they have not heard 
from mayors or governors on the importance of tax-ex-
empt financing, which concerns us greatly.

Your contacts with congressional offices essential NOW 
on tax-exempt financing
By Marc Gerken – PE, president/CEO 

Your contacts with these offices are critical at this time 
– if they do not hear from you, they are unlikely to priori-
tize preserving tax-exempt financing over all of the other 
competing tax credits that are facing the budget ax. Time 
is of the essence – if an agreement on the fiscal cliff is 

possible, it will likely need 
to be concluded within the 
next two weeks, so we are 
again urging your action 
on this important issue. 
Additionally, if there are 
others in your commu-
nity – vendors, construc-
tion/engineering contrac-
tors, business leaders, etc. 
– who would be willing 
to weigh in on this issue, 
please encourage them to 
do so. 

The legislative alert, 
white paper and letter 
template are posted on the 
Member Extranet to ease 
your access to these use-
ful documents and tools.  
Please send copies of your 
letters to Jolene Thomp-

son (jthompson@amppartners.org) and let her know if 
you have any questions or need additional information.

Lastly, this issue reaches across both parties – Democrat 
and Republican – and the threat is real; APPA lists pre-
serving tax-exempt financing as their number 1, 2 and 3 
priorities, and they need our support.
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On Peak (16 hour) prices into AEP/Dayton Hub

 Week ending Nov. 23
 
MON TUE WED THU FRI
$38.50 $35.50 $34.00 $26.50 $31.50
 
Week ending Nov. 30 

MON TUE WED THU FRI
$49.00 $41.00 $43.75 $38.00 $35.50

AEP/Dayton 2013 5x16 price as of Nov. 23 — $43.82

AEP/Dayton 2013 5x16 price as of Nov. 30 — $41.30

SDS Research conducts smart 
grid  survey on AMP’s behalf
By Alice Wolfe – manager of alternative generation and smart grid

On Wednesday, all primary 
contacts for AMP member com-
munities were sent an email 
from Miranda@sdsresearch.com 
at SDS Research. This email contains a four-page survey 
asking members about their existing meters and IT sys-
tems, and what upgrades may be planned. The results of 
this survey will provide guidance to AMP’s smart grid of-
ferings.

In particular, AMP is currently evaluating whether mem-
bers would benefit if AMP were to host some of the back-
office software required for smart grid services. Other joint 
action agencies host billing and meter data management 
(MDM) services. 

Subscribing utilities are able to log in and use the soft-
ware as though it was located on site. Because the software is 
jointly owned, the joint action agency provides user training 
and support, and the software cost is lower than if each util-
ity had purchased it individually. 

The survey is an Adobe Acrobat file in which an-
swers can be typed, and the completed file returned to 
Miranda@sdsresearch.com. We are requesting that the sur-
vey be returned by Wednesday, Dec. 12. Should you have 
any questions, please contact Miranda at SDS Research, 
1.800.594.8989.

Latest quarterly reports online
The AMP Interim Consolidated Financial State-
ments for the period ending Sept. 30, 2012 
have been posted on the Quarterly Reports 
section of AMP’s website. Subscribers of AMP 
Alerts receive notifications when this and other 
online categories are updated. To subscribe, visit 
AMP’s website and choose the “subscribe” link 
in the top right corner of the home page.

AFEC weekly update
By Craig Kleinhenz  

AFEC returned to production on Nov. 20 and 21 after its 
steam turbine outage. The plant then saw some lower pro-
duction numbers on the Thursday and Friday of Thanksgiv-
ing. Throughout last weekend, as temperatures dropped, 
production at the plant rose and remained strong all week 

Over last week the plant averaged a 74 percent load fac-
tor even with including last Friday’s 59 percent load fac-
tor. This higher load factor comes from the plant being 
dispatched below base maximum levels only a handful of 
hours. 

Duct burners had a more quiet week as they were mostly 
only dispatched across the evening peak. From last Friday 
through yesterday, on-peak 7x16 prices were $6.68/MWh 
higher than AFEC dispatch costs. 

Energy markets get surprise
By Craig Kleinhenz – manager of power supply planning 

The markets were caught off-guard this week as the Energy 
Information Administration reported there was actually an 
injection of natural gas into storage instead of an expected 
withdrawal. 

This injection was caused by warmer weather combined 
with lower usage due to the Thanksgiving holiday. Warm 
weather forecasts for the first couple of weeks in December 
have led to a drop in energy prices. 

January natural gas prices closed down $0.11/MMBtu 
from last week to end at $3.65/MMBtu. The 2013 on-peak 
electric prices at AD Hub finished down $1.47/MWh from 
two weeks ago, closing at $41.30/MWh. 

AMP launches Facebook page
By Bethany Kiser – manager of electronic publications/website

AMP has joined Facebook, the popular social 
networking website, with the launch of the orga-
nization’s page. This will be one more venue for 
us to get the message out about public power and 
AMP - part of our continuing efforts to provide 
valuable information to the public.

To view the new AMP Facebook page, go to 
www.facebook.com/americanmunicipalpower 
- you are not required to have an account with 
Facebook; the page is accessible to anyone with 
an Internet connec-
tion. If you do have 
a Facebook account, 
we encourage you to 
click the “Like” but-
ton to receive updates and other notifications in 
your news feed as they are posted in real time. 

The AMP Facebook page features an exten-
sive Timeline that displays – in text and photos 
– more than 100 AMP and member community 
accomplishments and highlights across the 41-
year history of the organization. It also includes 
an overview of AMP, photos of AMP projects and 
videos. We will regularly post news announce-
ments, information about AMP projects and 
events, the benefits of public power, energy-effi-
ciency and electrical safety tips and fun facts. We 
welcome suggestions for postings to the page to 
promote your community.

We are excited to join this vast community to 
help promote AMP, our member communities 
and public power. If you have any questions, 
please contact me at bkiser@amppartners.org or 
614.540.0945.

http://amppartners.org/investor-relations/quarterly-reports/
http://amppartners.org/investor-relations/quarterly-reports/
http://amppartners.org/
www.facebook.com/americanmunicipalpower
www.facebook.com/americanmunicipalpower
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2012 AMP Hard Hat Safety Award recipients
During the 2012 AMP/OMEA Conference held in Cleveland last month, 14 municipal electric systems were recognized 

with Hard Hat Safety Award winners. Recipients will continue to be recognized at meetings in their home communities 
and officially presented with their awards at that time.

William Houser (center), A - Lineman for Cuyahoga Falls, receives a 2012 
AMP Hard Hat Safety Award. Also pictured are Rod Troxell (left), Cuyahoga 
Falls assistant superintendent for operations; and Cuyahoga Falls Superintendent 
Michael Dougherty.

Russ Brunstetter (left), Hudson assistant superintendent, presents 
Benjamin DeGraw, Hudson Lineman I, with a 2012 AMP Hard 
Hat Safety Award.

City of Columbiana seeks city 
manager candidates

City of Columbiana Council is looking to appoint a man-
ager to lead our community with a mayor/council/manager 
charter form of government.

Job responsibilities: Executive management and leader-
ship duties to include: appoint employees, supervise de-
partments, enforce laws, prepare budget, prepare reports, 
execute contracts, and work with labor groups.

Qualifications: An accredited Bachelor’s Degree in Public 
Administration or a related field is preferred, along with at 
least five years of local government experience.

Wage will be based on qualifications.
Resumes with salary requirement will be accepted until Dec. 

17 at the City Manager’s office, 28 W. Friend St., Columbiana, 
OH 44408 or by email to rlgreen@cityofcolumbiana.org. 
www.cityofcolumbiana.org Equal Opportunity Employer

Galion accepts applications 
for journeyman-lineman

The Galion Civil Service Commission will accept appli-
cations for the classification of journeyman-lineman for 
the City of Galion Electric Line Division.

Applications will be available at the Galion City Build-
ing, 301 Harding Way East, during normal business hours 
(8 a.m. to 4 p.m.) beginning Nov. 19. Completed appli-
cations are due by 5 p.m. Dec. 7. Application packets are 
available on the City’s website at www.ci.galion.oh.us

This classification requires a Journeyman’s card and a 
valid Ohio Commercial Driver License (B).

The City of Galion offers an attractive salary package 
for this entry-level position; pay range is $15.51 to $18.48 
per hour. Excellent fringe benefits package includes paid 
vacation, sick time, life, medical, dental and optical cov-
erage and an attractive pension program. This position is 
within the AFSCME bargaining unit.

The City of Galion is an Equal Opportunity Employer M/F.

Update Classifieds

Finance and Accounting  
meeting held in Columbus
By J.C. Speiser – member credit and compliance analyst

The finance and accounting meeting was held Thurs-
day at AMP Headquarters with 16 attendees from 11 
member communities.  

Dawn Lund, vice president of Utility Financial Solu-
tions, led a discussion on how to explain rate increases 
to a council and the end user, followed by a question 
and answer session. 

After Dawn, Ted Sobel, managing director for Ramirez 
and Company and AMP financial adviser, gave an over-
view of interest rates and fixed income debt strategies.  

Rounding out the morning was Steve Green, prin-
cipal Winkel, Green and Van Horn, who spoke on 
internal controls for municipalities.  

After lunch, Kelly Hephner, finance director for the 
Village of Montpelier, presented a case for internal 
controls using a real-life experience. 

The meeting concluded with Michael Beirne, assis-
tant vice president of government affairs and publica-
tions, updating attendees on state and federal legisla-
tive issues as it relates to their communities.  

The meeting dates for the 2013 Finance and Ac-
counting Meetings will be released in early January. 

If you have any questions, you can reach me at ei-
ther jspeiser@amppartners.org or 614.540.0967.
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